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M I N U T E S:
At 3:00 PM, the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Edith Loyer Nelson in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Paul Burton, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, Ms. Sarah Phillips, and Ms. Elsa Welch were present.

Mr. Derek Edwards represented the attorney general’s office. 

EXECUTIVE SESSION:

Upon convening the Regular Meeting of the Board, Chair Nelson announced that the Board would go immediately into Executive Session for approximately one hour for the purpose of reviewing the performance of a public employee. 

RECONVENE REGULAR SESSION:

At 4:16 PM, Chair Edith Loyer Nelson reconvened the Regular Session of the Board Meeting.  

APPROVAL OF PREVIOUS MINUTES:

A motion was made by Mr. Paul Burton to approve the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held March 19, 2003, as written.  The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Elsa Welch, was approved unanimously. 

OPEN COMMENT PERIOD:
None present requested speaking time during the Open Comment Period. 
SCC’s All-Academic Team 2003:
Two students, Ms. Laura Giamoyris and Mr. Lasaad Fridhi, who represented Shoreline Community College as members of the 2003 All-USA Community and Junior College Academic Team, were honored by President Holly Moore; Phi Theta Kappa Advisor, Professor Diana Knauf; and SCC Director of Communications, Ms. Judy Yu.  

Ms. Giamoyris, who has served as Vice-president and President of the Shoreline chapter of Phi Theta Kappa, and Mr. Fridhi, who is the current Student Advocate, received framed certificates, a bouquet, gift bag and, from Key Bank, a $250 scholarship.   
TRENDS AND UPDATES:
Professional Technical Programs

Vice President for Workforce and Economic Development, Dr. Darlene Miller, introduced Dean of Professional/Technical Education, Ms. Berta Lloyd, noting it is Ms. Lloyd who works directly with professional/technical faculty.
Ms. Lloyd distributed materials and gave a Powerpoint presentation including the mission, highlights and demographics of Shoreline’s Professional/Technical Programs, students and faculty.  A growing trend appears to be students who have earned a baccalaureate degree return to learn a technical skill which will make them employable.  

Ms. Sarah Phillips requested documentation of this trend for her advocacy with legislators.  She praised the college’s Professional/Technical Advisory Committees, asking what the College does to appropriately thank and acknowledge the valuable information they provide to us.  Dean Lloyd agreed that the Advisory Committees are key to programs driven by the labor market.  She said that, in addition to an appreciation dinner held each Fall, the Advisory Committee members are invited to the annual Shoreline Salutes community celebration, held in conjunction with Opening Week activities.  
Early Reading First Grant

Explaining that Professor Tasleem Qaasim had already committed to attend a King County Child Resource and Referral Agency meeting, Vice President Miller introduced Professor Betty Peace Gladstone to present information on the “Early Reading First” Grant, a three-year grant which was written to become self-perpetuating within the community.  The emphasis is a replication strategy, where the students become the experts and trainers.  
ACTION:  ADOPT NEW POLICY #4600, “ANNUAL (VACATION) LEAVE POLICY FOR ADMINISTRATIVE/EXEMPT EMPLOYEES:”

Vice President for Human Resources and Employee Relations, Ms. Paulette Fleming, explained that since June 26, 1995, the College has an annual leave program for its administrative/ exempt employees.  This program has provided direction for the accrual, accumulation, usage and cash out of annual leave for this particular employee group.

During a recent site visit by a state auditor, it was brought to our attention that we should have a policy that clearly sets the parameters for this leave program in accordance with RCW 43.01.040-044 and RCW 41.50.150.

In summary, this policy provides a full- time administrative/exempt employee accrual of twenty-four (24) days of annual leave per year; additionally, the policy provides for the accumulation of up to a maximum of sixty (60) days annual leave.  If not used by the administrator’s anniversary date each year, the leave in excess of this sixty-day maximum is automatically extinguished (under most circumstances).  This policy is consistent with the annual leave program for administrative/exempt employees established in 1995.


Motion 03:13

A motion was made by Mr. Paul Burton that the Board of 




Trustees adopt Policy 4728, “Annual Leave Policy for 




Administrative/Exempt Employees.”  




Ms. Sarah Phillips seconded the motion, which was 





approved by unanimous voice vote of the Board. 

ACTION:  ADOPT NEW POLICY #4600, “TELEWORKING:”

Vice President Paulette Fleming provided background for this proposed new policy, explaining that many positions are not suited to a teleworking option, since they require direct contact with the public every day.  She further explained that the proposed policy and related procedures have been presented to all labor groups prior to Board consideration.  
To summarize, in 1991, the Washington State Commute Trip Reduction Law was adopted by the legislature and incorporated into the Washington Clean Air Act as RCW 70.94.521-551 as a way to reduce air pollution, congestion and energy consumption.

In June of 2001, Governor Locke signed Executive Order EO – 01-03:  ESTABLISHING A STRONG TELEWORK AND FLEXIBLE WORK HOURS PROGRAM TO HELP REDUCE TRAFFIC CONGESTIONS AND IMPROVE QUALITY OF LIFE.  This order spoke to the Blue Ribbon Commission on Transportation and the Washington State Telework Coalition’s recognition that telework and flexible work hours are cost effective components in reducing traffic congestion and their recommendation that state government take a leadership role in adopting programs for state agencies.  

Telework and flexible work hour studies have shown economic and organizational benefits to employers resulting from reduced sick leave, reducing hiring and training costs, increased employee productivity and morale, and reduced space and parking needs.

Finally, telework and flexible work hours are viable tools for reducing commute trips, eliminating tons of pollutants released into the atmosphere, and saving energy by reducing the consumption of gasoline.

The accomplishments made by employees of the State of Washington in reducing the number of single-occupant vehicle trips and other commute trip reduction efforts can demonstrate the importance of furthering these environmental efforts, setting a positive example and supporting best practices for our state employers.


Motion
 03:14

Ms Sarah Phillips moved that the Board adopt new Policy 




4600, “Teleworking.”




Mr. Burton commended the depth of the proposed policy, 




saying he felt every aspect of this new work option had 




been carefully 
analyzed and resolved.





The motion, which was seconded by Mr. Paul Burton, was 




approved unanimously by the Board. 
Mr. Burton concluded this item by noting that, if necessary, the college will document which equipment is used for teleworking.  

ACTION:  APPROVE UPDATE TO POLICY #4722, “ADVANCEMENT IN RANK”
Vice President for Academic Affairs, Dr. Carol Henderson, opened her remarks by expressing her thanks to the Faculty Senate Council, where this policy had been under revision since 1999.  

The existing Policy 4722, “Advancement in Rank,” and related procedures have not been updated by the Board of Trustees since May 14, 1973 (Policy) and April 22, 1976 (Procedural Guidelines). The Faculty Senate Council unanimously approved revisions to Policy 4722 that reflect new methods of communication and recognize the valuable contributions that Emeriti can make to the College.  An official copy incorporating the recommended changes was included in the packet for the Board’s review.

 
Motion 03:15

Ms. Elsa Welch moved that the Board approve the 





revisions to Policy 4722, “Advancement in Rank.” 





The motion was seconded by Ms. Sarah Phillips and 




approved by unanimous voice vote of the Board. 
Ms. Sarah Phillips clarified that the Board approves administrative emeritus and president emeritus categories, but the Faculty Senate Council is responsible for faculty emeritus.  

ACTION:  APPROVE ADMINISTRATIVE EXEMPT APPOINTMENT:
Vice President for Technology Support Services, Mr. Jack Hanson, introduced Ms. Ann Garnsey-Harter, newly hired Coordinator for Distance Learning.  He noted that faculty are already beating a path to her door.
Mr. Hanson explained that according to Board Resolution #75, the College President is responsible for the appointment of Exempt Professional/Technical personnel subject to confirmation by the Board.  Also, the Exempt Professional/Technical Salary Program stipulates that the Board of Trustees is to approve the initial salary of all new Exempt Professional/Technical appointments.  

Ms. Ann Garnsey-Harter brings a breadth of experience in distance learning, including positions as Associate Dean of Distance Education and College Extension at Edmonds Community College, Assistant Professor of Distance Education at the University of Idaho, and Course Design and Development Coordinator at Washington State University’s Distance Degree Programs.  She has done distance learning consulting internationally, as well as for the Washington Community and Technical College system.  This experience is contextualized by nearly a decade of part-time teaching, at both the community college and university levels and in all modalities (online, hybrid, and on-ground).  She received her Ph.D. and M.A. in English from Washington State University and a B.A. in English from the University of North Dakota. 


Motion 03:16

Mr. Paul Burton moved that Ms. Ann Garnsey-Harter be 




confirmed as Distance Learning Coordinator, Office of the 




Vice President for Technology, effective April 7th, 2003, at 



an annual salary of $52,000.





Ms. Elsa Welch seconded the motion, which was approved 




unanimously by the Board. 

REPORT:  STRATEGIC PLANNING:

Dr. Tom Curtis began this report by calling attention to the on-going work of the Governance Steering Committee to develop a more streamlined approach to governance, in response to the recommendation resulting from Shoreline’s 10-year accreditation process cumulating last October.  

Briefly he outlined the format for the newly proposed model, saying that, to date, everyone feels the new structure will allow ongoing communication back and forth between the various constituencies.  The structure will enable everyone to know what’s going on and keep track of progress.  

In response to Ms. Sarah Phillips’ question as to when the new structure will be presented to the Board, Dr. Curtis said everyone involved is committed to making a presentation before the Board in May.  

He further reported that the Strategic Plan currently implemented has been working, the main achievement being follow-through to address the Focus Areas.  This year, the Strategic Planning Committee is developing a mechanism to implement and develop the Focus Areas.  This group is now considering what areas should be presented to the Board and the President for next year.  The Focus Areas will be presented to the Board at either the May or June Board meeting.  

REPORT:  FACULTY PRESIDENT:

Professor Karen Kreutzer reported that she, along with Professors Karen Toreson and Terry Taylor, is a member of the Governance Steering Committee.  Governance Steering is a good opportunity to get a handle on what’s been done in the past and what the college wants to do for the future.  Friday, April 25, a professional development activity is scheduled regarding governance.  As the governance restructure takes shape, the finished plan will be presented via Net News and other avenues. 

 

Professor Kreutzer mentioned she had recently had lunch with several faculty who are planning their sabbaticals.  She said they are excited as they make arrangements and do preparatory reading and other activities in anticipation.  

 

Professor Karen Toreson is the sole candidate for SCCFT President and, if the election goes as scheduled, would assume the duties of faculty president at next year’s Board meetings.  

 

A primary concern for the Federation at this time is the Legislature, where cuts threaten to reverse the gains made on behalf of faculty over the past several years.  Loss of next year's COLA, loss of increment funding and the increase in health benefits will result in less real income for faculty and have a disproportionate effect on associate faculty.

 

Professor Kreutzer said that the April 21, 2003, edition of “Soundings” may seem strident, but she has an obligation to report what she hears from her constituents.   

 

Referring to Vice President Henderson’s plan for interested faculty to assume the position of Dean of Intra-America Studies/Social Sciences on a rotating basis, Professor Kreutzer thanked Vice President Henderson for her willingness to try an option proposed by the faculty during the administrative restructuring conversations. 

REPORT:  CLASSIFIED STAFF:

Ms. Bonnie Madison was present to represent the Classified Staff.  She said the current session of the Legislature is grappling with the increased costs of healthcare coupled with the cost of living increases for state workers.  These increases have been absorbed by state workers without any raise in pay for a very long time.  She said she wouldn’t be surprised to see another walk-out if the state continues to ignore the workers.  Another troubling related issue is the reduction-in-force of workers, such as those at Fircrest.  

REPORT:  STUDENT BODY PRESIDENT:

Associated Student Body President, Mr. Shaun Scott, distributed the recently published student magazine, “Adrenaline,” to the Board.  

He noted that the annual Students of Color conference is coming up and a process is underway to select the 2003 Commencement Speaker.  There are at least two official candidates, and a number of write-ins, for every position in the upcoming Associated Student Body elections.  

The “Banners and Barriers” project is underway, represented by a huge project in the PUB.  The project, a fence, is a backdrop to allow anyone interested to place objects representing how we are alike and how we are different.  Mr. Scott said the fence seems to be serving as a catharsis for how many are feeling.  He concluded his remarks by noting the production “Cabaret” will premier next month and acknowledged that students Lasaad Fridhi and Laura Giamoyris had attended the Phi Theta Kappa conference held two weeks ago in Anaheim, California.  

REPORT:  COLLEGE PRESIDENT:

President Moore asked Assistant Vice President for Academic Affairs, Dr. Andrea Rye, to provide the enrollment report.   Dr. Rye confirmed that Shoreline is at 102% of target for Spring Quarter 2003, although FTEs and headcount are lower than last year.  International programs is experiencing a slightly lower enrollment, but we are still ahead of comparable colleges, and are actually 1.7 FTEs higher than last year at this time.  President Moore added that nearly $2.6 million goes to the general operating fund from international programs.  

The college saw a nine-FTE increase in Running Start Students for Spring Quarter, resulting from a concerted effort to let high school students know about the benefits of coming to Shoreline.  

Dr. Moore briefly reviewed her recent trip to service partners in Japan.  Beginning in Tokyo with an opportunity to visit facilities and meet with faculty and staff of the Hospitality and Tourism College program, she also met with the Fulbright association and signed an articulation agreement with Temple University’s campus in Japan.  Traveling to Osaka, Dr. Moore presented several addresses for opening ceremonies of partner colleges.  Many opportunities became evident during the course of the visit, including exploration into study exchanges in Speech Pathology and Dental Hygiene. 
Dr. Holly Moore said she has received 22 requests for the Artist and Lecture Series brochure since the Michael Moore event.  Upcoming activities include the student production of “Cabaret” in May and the Crystal Ball, celebrating the 25th Anniversary of the Women’s Center, on May 8.  The occasion of the Crystal Ball will also serve to honor Ms. Margaret Svec, a major donor to the Women’s Center, on her 90th birthday.  

President Moore read three letters.  Two were in reference to the National Association of Teachers of Singing auditions, held at Shoreline March 28 and 29.  Coordinated by Professor Susan Dolacky, in a memo Professor Dolacky summarized the event, including an Honors Recital held in the Little Theater.   Ms. Brenda Hounjet, President of the Puget Sound Chapter of NATS, sent a letter of thanks and praise for Professor Dolacky, saying she “did a marvelous job of hosting.”  She further praised Shoreline Community College saying the event “would (not) have been possible without the use of venue and cooperation of Shoreline Community College.” 

Former student Rick Stokes sent a letter of appreciation on behalf of Ms. Ann Ludwig and Ms. Kim Cambern, saying “I thank you so very much for your understanding in my time of need…I hope you may need my help in the future, so please don’t hesitate to ask.”  

Ms. Elsa Welch received official confirmation that she is a Trustee of Shoreline Community College on April 18, 2003

Dr. Moore concluded her remarks by asking the Board to join author Allan Johnson at a dinner planned in his honor immediately following the Board meeting.  

REPORT:  BOARD CHAIR:

Board Chair Edith Loyer Nelson reported she attended the state-wide trustees (TACTC) legislative meeting.  There should be capital funding for higher education, thanks to the work of former Governors Daniel Evans and Booth Gardner.  The legislators will keep working on wages and health benefits for state employees.   

After taking a class at another community college and getting a bird’s-eye view of what it’s like to go elsewhere, Ms. Loyer Nelson declared she’s glad she’s a trustee for Shoreline.  

NEXT BOARD MEETING:

The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees is scheduled for Wednesday, May 28, 2003, beginning at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

ADJOURNMENT:

Chair Loyer Nelson adjourned the meeting at 6:08 PM.







Signed _________________________








Edith Loyer Nelson, Chair
Attest: ____________________ 

__________________________ 

Michele Foley, Secretary 
